Trustees of the New Castle Common





Minutes of February 6, 2007

Trustees of the New Castle Common
Meeting Minutes

February 6, 2007
The monthly meeting of the Board was held on Tuesday evening, February 6, 2007 in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall. 

Present:  Ms. Fiske and Messrs. Peden, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Viola, Alfree, Gebhart, and Andrew P. Taylor, Esq. 

Guests at the meeting were Mr. Thomas H. Wilson, Jr., Ms. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly, and Ms. Kathleen MacDonough. 

President Gregory Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
EXECUTIVE SECRETARY SELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting:
Mr. Viola reported that a candidate, Kathleen MacDonough, has been identified and recommended for confirmation, and a bio distributed.  Ms. MacDonough was asked to step outside for the vote.  Mr. Viola moved to confirm Ms. MacDonough as the new Executive Secretary of the TNCC.  Vote was unanimous, and Ms. MacDonough was recalled to the meeting, and began taking the minutes, as part of her new duties as Executive Secretary.
Calendar Additions:
Mr. Gebhart announced that he was scheduling an Outreach Committee meeting for Feb. 19 at 2 p.m. at Town Hall.

Mr. Alfree mentioned that the calendar should be updated to show that the election will be March 3.  Further details forthcoming in Election Committee report.  Mr. Peden noted that one of the guests present, Thomas H. Wilson, Jr., is the only nominee for the March 3rd election.

The minutes from the January 9 meeting were accepted, with the following correction by Mr. Viola: under Property Maintenance Committee report, the last line should read “Mr. Viola indicated that he would speak with the Quigley’s about this matter, and Ms. Fiske offered to help.
The Treasurer’s report was accepted as submitted.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:
Penn Valley Park
Mr. Alfree reported that he has not heard from the owner of Penn Valley Park land about the proposal to purchase the land.  The owner was supposed to get back to him by the end of the month.  
Little League

Mr. Taylor is working on a five-year lease for the Little League.
Burger King/Spallco
Property line markers have been installed at the site by Van Demark & Lynch. A copy of the site plan was placed in each property file.
Rezoning Requests
In September, Ms. Banks sent a letter to the City asking them to rezone a number of properties. The request finally went before City Council, and they referred it to the Planning Commission. Mr. Taylor and Mr. Alfree will be attending the Planning Commission meeting on Feb. 26th at 6:30 p.m., to explain the request.
Ms. Fiske asked why we were asking that the properties be rezoned to General Commercial, specifically the one on the Ferry Cut-Off, and also about the distinction between General Commercial and Service Commercial.
Mr. Taylor stated that he met with Jeff Bergstrom last week to gain a better understanding of the rationales.  One big factor, especially affecting the properties on Route 13, is that they are now limited to one - 100 sq. ft. sign, which is not realistic for that location.  The surrounding properties, including those leased to Richard Stat, are already zoned General Commercial.
RC is not preferred for Ferry Cut-Off, because under Ordinance 429, buildings have to be built within 10 feet of Ferry Cut-Off.  Consideration includes one parcel which may be leased to Happy Harry’s, and two other parcels possibly envisioned for future doctors’ offices.
Another advantage is that this rezoning would not represent a change to the Comprehensive Plan – all categories still fall under commercial.  Another reason is that RC (present Burger King zoning) does not permit a drive thru.  Primary reason was originally the strict limitations of signage on Castle Dealership; now it makes sense to rezone for all.  One exception:  the Getty station can be Service Commercial.

Mr. Alfree added two update items to the agenda:
Complaint about trash and debris at Penn Mart Shopping Center:  

Mark Zitz has faxed the management company a copy of the New Castle County inspector’s complaint, dated Jan. 25, which gave ten days to correct.  New manager, Hope Pilchik, assured Mr. Alfree that a new company had been hired and would have it cleaned up by Friday, Feb. 2.  Mr. Alfree advised he again spoke with Property Manager on 2/6/07 after checking property this same day.  Mr. Alfree advised her that the clean-up was unacceptable.  Mr. Alfree advised he also spoke with County inspector about the complaint. Next step may be to write a stronger letter.  Mr. Taylor stated that we have had similar problems in the past.  We can put them on notice, take remedies under the lease, etc.  Mr. Viola concurred that he and Irv Thatcher observed that the conditions were very bad.

Basin Road Property
On Jan. 29 Mr. Taylor sent letter to attorney for Dr. Adeleke to give them the information concerning the possibility of building on this property and gave him a copy of the wetlands delineation plan and draft of the lease.
Marini Property

Mr. Alfree reported that he and Mr. Taylor attended the City Board of Adjustment hearing regarding the Marini property. They ruled that it is a corner property, which means that the house may face either South St. or Third St.  Mr. Alfree summarized the following points of the Trustees’ position:
· That part of “South St.” has not been used for at least 20 years; it is in fact the driveway to the entrance to the parking lot that we paved about ten years ago.  Mr. Alfree quoted the case of Brosius-Eliason vs. Di Mondi which indicated that lack of use for more than 20 years allows it to be considered not a street.
· Tax parcel does not show South St.; what they are calling South St. is within the boundaries of Battery Park.
· The fact that we paved it.

· Old steps face on Third St.
· Address is Third St.

· Official zoning map clearly shows South St. stopping at Third St. 

Messrs. Alfree and Taylor did not state an opinion as to whether a house should, or should not, be built on the property.  They were prepared that if it was not deemed a corner property, to spend the time on the rear setback, but meeting did not get to that point.  Trustees thanked them for doing a great job.
Remainder of Property Development items to be addressed need to be discussed in Executive Session.

OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT  - No report.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT  - Mr. Viola reporting:
Penn Farm
Mr. Viola spoke with Joseph Quigley to clarify substance of article in the New Castle Weekly.  He explained that Trustees wish to make sure that the property was protected from a destructive fire, and that the Farm remained viable as a farm.  Mr. Viola expressed the desire to meet with him and talk further about how to bring these items to fruition.  It was a cordial conversation and Mr. Quigley understood the intentions of the Trustees.  
Leak Situation at Libraries
Pollinger spent a day on the roof and did the bending on the standing seams, one of two issues contributing to leaks. Next step is to install expansion joints. We are also concerned about a leak at the Old Library.  Pollinger looked at it and confirmed that the gutters and flashings are deteriorating; in fact they may be the original 1892 installation.  Water dripping off the slate over the years has actually eroded pinholes in the copper gutter.  Now waiting for a proposal to replace gutter and flashing, which needs to be done in a timely fashion.  Mr. Viola included a rough estimate for this work in the budget submission.

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT  - Mr. Gambacorta reporting: 
Mr. Gambacorta distributed the proposed budget for Fiscal Year 2008. (This document is attached to the minutes).  Mr. Peden stated that the budget would be voted on in March and be effective in April.  Comments on the line items were as follows:
Administration
Insurance:  hard to predict what increases should be.  Note that still have $8,400 remaining from FY07.  However, we will be adding Robinson property and possibly Banks building.  Mr. Taylor also noted that we are still named as party in a slip and fall case.
Elections:  Budgeted $5,300, but this will decrease as Mr. Wilson is unopposed and full election will not be required.
Scholarships: Question as to why we didn’t spend all of FY07 scholarship allocation?  Answer:  one more round (second semester) upcoming.  Some funds will be used for bonuses awarded to students achieving good grades.
Contributions
Colonial Garden Club did not submit request this year – allocated $300 in case a request is received.

No communication from Boy Scouts; consensus is that they are no longer a chartered organization.
Library, requested $15,000, committee approved $12,000.  Mr. Castagno asked if that was capital or operating (answer: operating).  Mr. Viola explained that an upcoming County budget cut will have a significant impact; County has asked for current costs to be cut by 10 percent, and next year Library will receive four percent less, a decrease of $16,000, which makes no provision for annual cost of living increases which keep staff salaries competitive. Library Manager purposely set her request at a pragmatic level, not an inflated one. The Friends of the Library have been charged to concentrate their fundraising on the capital campaign thus demonstrating local support to major foundations.  Mr. Viola strongly supports the Library request and encourages Board to grant full $15,000.
Senior Center raised request for $20,000 to $30,000 for help with rising utility and operating costs; $25,000 approved.
No request received from Progressive Club.  Some question as to whether that group is still viable or using their building.  At this time no allocation will be made.

Maintenance

Mr. Gambacorta noted that the Labor item is already overspent by almost $13,000.  Proposed amount is now $110,000.  Will discuss details further in Executive Session.

Eliminated Walkway Repairs item, as did not use that money last year.

Mr. Viola noted that he has recently been made aware of a new Sluice Gate problem.  Recommend restoring $1,000 to that line item.

Building Repairs
Old Library – the amount of $7,500 is for replacement of gutters and flashing.
New Library -- will do maintenance as needed, other items that qualify as renovation can be put in the capital project, and be reimbursed 50% by state.
Battery Park

Mr. Viola learned from Irv Thatcher that existing picnic tables are in bad shape and difficult to repair.  He recommends purchasing new tables and pouring new bases if feasible.
Bush hog—replaces one that is ten years old, also may be used for needed clearing brush and weeds at Penn Farm.

City Appropriation

Tree Commission – did not receive letter this year, but kept amount at $20,000 level.

Good Will Fire Co. – believe $5,000 increase over last year is adequate.
Police Car – we buy one every year
Garbage Truck – will spread payments over three years.  First payment next month.
Only other item approved was new recording system ($2,230).  Items not funded include: update city website; new software; horizontal grinder; and police Ricoh business system (an imaging/electronic filing system).  
Riverbank improvements--$25,000-50,000 requested.  However, details/scope of project not clear.  Finance committee elected not to fund this request.
Horizontal grinder—Grinds trees, shrubs and can handle and remove wire and other extraneous materials. Mr. Alfree reported on behalf of Mr. Appleby that he has seen a demonstration and was impressed with the equipment. Discuss at next meeting.
TNCC Capital
Senior Center – last year was one-time contribution.  No amount for FY08.
Took $100,000 earmarked in FY 07 for Town Hall and shifted it into Banks Building, which is in bad shape.  Hope is to have City deed it to Trustees, which would take over maintenance.
Mr. Gambacorta stated that the proposed expenditures are for $1,034,000 and that proposed income with be $1,120,000.  Fiscal 2008 budget proposal will be discussed and finalized at the March meeting.

ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:
Deadline for filing was 5 p.m. February 1, 2007.  One candidate filed, thus it is a “no contest” election.  By-Laws require us to open polls on March 3 at 10 a.m. and close at 11 a.m.  We will not need voting machines or workers, will use paper ballots.
Resolution to declare a vacancy will be brought up at the March 6 2007 Board meeting. For this election, we are targeting Saturday dates of April 28, May 5 or May 12.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting:
Mr. Viola noted that the chandelier in the new Library has been temporarily replaced with a 9-foot wingspan scale model of a 1935 airplane, “Mr. Mulligan,” a gift to the Friends of Bellanca for the planned museum, conditioned upon storing it in a heated and air-conditioned space.  This was not a Bellanca aircraft, but used to race against them.  He encouraged everyone to go see it.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE - No report.
BY-LAWS COMMITTEE – Mr. Peden reporting.

There is a By-Law change that we have submitted and will vote on next month, basically to combine some committees into one; copies will be sent out in the packets for review.

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No report.

NOMINATING COMMITTEE –  Mr. Alfree reporting:
At the next Board meeting on March 6 we must elect the proposed (or a revised) slate of officers to keep us in compliance with our By-Laws. 

Approval of the new committee assignments will be approved at the March 6 meeting.  Currently, the assignments were made to keep us in compliance with existing By-Laws.  If the By-Laws change, the Nominating Committee should meet again to make adjustments to the assignments.
Mr. Viola noted a caveat re: combining committees, by avoiding assembling a committee large enough to inadvertently constitute a quorum of the Board.
Franchise Tax

Received letter from Mr. Cooch, the Board’s registered agent as it relates to the corporation and the franchise tax.  Mr. Alfree read the “Unanimous Consent”document (attached), which confirms names of elected officers.  With Board approval, Mr. Alfree can sign it and forward check and signed document for Mr. Cooch to file with the State.
Mr. Alfree moved to adjourn and go into Executive Session to discuss real estate, litigation and personnel matters.

--- Executive Session ---

Following the executive session, the meeting was again called to order.  Two motions were approved:

1. Motion to request that New Castle Family Care brings proposed signage changes to the Board for approval.  Approved unanimously.
2.
Motion to accept the offer of New Castle Sailing Club, a 20-year lease with initial rent to be $1800 per year, including 15% increases every five years.  Approved unanimously.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:20 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Secretary
Notes on 2/6/07 Executive Session (for the record, not to be published)
A. Marini Property

Mr. Alfree and Mr. Taylor attended the Jan. 17 City Board of Adjustment hearing on this variance request, and presented the Trustees’ position.  There will be a 30-day period for appeal, with the clock starting the day that the written decision is formally recorded.  The Trustees discussed the merits of filing an appeal.  Mr. Gebhart asked if the Trustees could join in on an appeal filed by another party.  Mr. Taylor said he believes that, in any event, the Board will approve something, and that an appeal might be perceived negatively. The next step in the review process will be the Historic Area Commission.  It was noted that the attorney for Mrs. Marini is John Tracey.

B. New Castle Sailing Club
Mr. Alfree and the Trustees had proposed a 20-year lease with five-year incremental increases of 15% beginning in December 2006, at an annual rate of $2,400; the Club originally countered with $1,500 per year.  Of a total membership of 105, the Club states that about 20 percent are currently New Castle residents.  At the January meeting the Trustees voted to remain firm at the $2,400 figure.  On January 25, Mr. Alfree met with Club representatives, who later contacted him with a revised offer of $1,800 per annum.

C. New Castle Family Care 

They are significantly in arrears.  Mr. Gambacorta contacted them to set up a payment arrangement.  Subsequently, more unpaid bills came to light. Dr. James’ attorney contacted Andy Taylor with a list of renovations desired to accommodate the sublease.  They have been advised that cosmetic improvements and cleaning are approved; requested changes to interior and exterior signage will require a vote by the Trustees.

D. Cost of Maintenance Worker Positions
There have been significant increases in costs associated with the workers shared with the City.  Factors contributing to this are apparently health insurance for one worker, and overtime for the second worker.  Mr. Peden suggested that the Trustees request an audit or detailed description of costs incurred, and a projection of future costs and overtime requirements.

E. Second & Chestnut - Use of  Trust Property as Driveway
A resident of East Second Street has begun a practice of driving and parking on the easement and apparently adding crushed stone as a paving surface. There is confusion over whether or not this strip of land is considered a “street”according to the City.  If it is a street, who is responsible for maintenance?  A letter will be sent to the resident establishing that this land is Trustees’ property.
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